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Jesus was asked: “Which commandment is the most important of all?”  He answered with the 
famous Shema in Deuteronomy 6:5: “You shall love the Lord your God with all your heart and 

with all your soul and with all your might” and coupled it with Leviticus 19:18b: “You shall love 
your neighbor as yourself.” Mark included the term, “mind,” in order to make the lesson as clear 
as possible for his readers: 
 

And one of the scribes came up and heard them disputing with one another, and seeing 
that he answered them well, asked him, “Which commandment is the most important of 
all?”Jesus answered, “The most important is, ‘Hear, O Israel: The Lord our God, the 
Lord is one. And you shall love the Lord your God with all your heart and with all your 
soul and with all your mind and with all your strength.’ The second is this: ‘You shall love 

your neighbor as yourself.’ There is no other commandment greater than these.”  (Mark 
12:28-31) 

 
In this passage Jesus described a multi-dimensional spirituality: heart, mind, and strength. 
“Heart” refers to our deepest motives, our real aspirations, and what we are willing to do. “Mind” 
highlights our intellectual activity: learning, analyzing, curiosity, and imagination. “Strength” 
refers to our ability (power) to take action with the mind and body. “Strength” is usually 
translated as “resources” or “money.” It refers to all we possess to serve God: our talent, 
capacity, and assets of all kinds. “Soul” refers to our self apart from the body: the being created 
by God that survives death. The soul includes the heart, mind, and strength -- or, heart, head 
(“mind”), and hand (“strength”). 
 
The repeated use of “all” indicates that every aspect of our being should be fully engaged in 

loving God. We are supposed to love God with our every resource that our heart, head, and 
hand provide. To love God is to think, desire, and behave on God’s terms and for his glory. 
Likewise, to love others requires God-orientated thought, motive, and conduct (heart, head, 
hand). 
 

The three dimensions of spirituality (heart, head, hand) each have three characteristics: a 
positive aspect, negative aspect, and a special challenge. We will look at each dimension 
briefly.  
 
Heart Spirituality 
This spiritual orientation focuses upon our interior and subjective self: feelings, emotion, 

sentimentality, and personal experience. God is known and encountered by looking within. On 
the positive side, spirituality of the heart emphasizes sincere worship and total devotion. 
Prayers, like this, express this outlook: “Search me, O God, and know my heart! Try me and 
know my thoughts! And see if there be any grievous way in me, and lead me in the way 
everlasting!” (Ps 139:23-24). 
 
On the negative side, this type of spirituality is often obsessively focused inwardly and stresses 
personal need and self-worth. Religion becomes “all about me,” my sentimentality, and my 
esoteric experience. Heart spirituality tends to borrow heavily from psychological “feel-good” – 
positive self-image categories. It is often anti-intellectual and promotes biblical-theological 
ignorance. It prefers worship music that views the gospel in terms of the self, fosters emotion, 
and one’s subjective conversion experience.  



 
Obviously, we ought to pay close attention to our heart and our inner motives. We should honor 
God with “all of our heart.” But, we should also carefully discern how popular notions of human 
nature and spirituality impact the ways we relate to God, lest we incorporate pagan concepts 
and practices. It is quite easy to amuse ourselves within the spiritual marketplace. It is simple to 
become prisoners within a religious ghetto, far removed from the real problems and necessities 
of the world. It is easy, as well, to become spiritually self-indulgent, chronically immature, and 

emotionally manipulated by persuasive preachers. 
 
Hand Spirituality 
This spiritual orientation focuses on doing, pragmatism, application, and service. On the positive 
side, this outlook rightly asks: “What good is it, my brothers, if someone says he has faith but 
does not have works?” (James 2:14). Practical spirituality stresses the imperative for active 
love, service, and for behaving in ways that demonstrate the gospel. This outlook prefers 
worship music that views the gospel as a call to action and service. 
 
On the negative side, hand spirituality is most comfortable with “how to” and practical sermons, 
like “three steps to becoming a better _____.” The tendency is to act before thinking. This 
perspective tends to plan short-term and apply simplistic solutions to complex problems. It also 

stresses quantitative analysis and maximum efficiency: How many souls will this project win? 
How much influence will this ministry produce as a result of my investment? Is it a good “buy”? 
 
Clearly, we should use “all our strength” to love God and others. We ought, for example, to use 
our bodies in ways that express inner holiness. What and how much do we eat? How do we 
dress? How do our home, work space, personal appearance testify to God? Are we investing 
enough money in the kingdom of God? Do our spending habits and lifestyle manifest love for 
God? Are we willing to sacrifice for the kingdom and use our God-given abilities for his glory? 
 
Head Spirituality 
This spirituality stresses the importance of loving God and serving others by how, what, and 
why we think. God is known by looking outward, away from self, to his revelation in scripture. 

For this reason, sometimes “heart” and “hand” sermons appear boring and shallow. This outlook 
prefers worship music that focuses on Bible doctrines and the biblical worldview. It likes 
sermons stressing the profound truths of scripture, insightful cultural analysis, and thoughtful 
application of the Bible to our personal and social problems.  
 
On the positive side, this orientation resonates with the prayer of Moses in Psalm 90: “Teach us 
to number our days that we may get a heart of wisdom” (v 12). Believers who desire to love God 
with “all the mind” agree with the scientist, Johannes Kepler, who said: “I was merely thinking 
God's thoughts after him. Since we astronomers are priests of the highest God in regard to the 
book of nature, it benefits us to be thoughtful, not of the glory of our minds, but rather, above all 
else, of the glory of God.” 
 

On the negative side, “head” spirituality tends to focus on right doctrine and correct Bible 
interpretation without regard to the integrity of the heart or use of the hand. This orientation can 
become impractical and unethical, if uncoupled with healthy spiritual disciplines. It can also 
produce arrogance and insensitivity, if not motivated by love of God and mankind. Basically, a 
big “head” full of lofty ideas tends to listen without empathy, without the heart.  It can also 
manifest a lot of talk, but no action (hand). 
 
 



 

Spiritual Balance 
Jesus demands an integration of the heart, head, and hand to honor God and serve mankind. 
Popular evangelicalism and the kind of Protestantism that was imported to South America, on 
the other hand, tend to prioritize the heart and hand. Fortunately, however, the Bible provides 
many examples of balanced spirituality. 
 

Consider first the men of Issachar, “who had understanding of the times, to know what Israel 
ought to do” (1 Chron 12:32). Notice how the three dimensions functioned in their testimony. 
They had “understanding” and knowledge (head).  They discerned what had to be done: support 
the new king, David (hand). And, they were passionate to do God’s will (heart). 
 
Second, think about Paul: “Now while Paul was waiting for them at Athens, his spirit was 
provoked within him as he saw that the city was full of idols. So he reasoned in the synagogue 
with the Jews and the devout persons, and in the marketplace every day with those who 
happened to be there” (Acts 17:16-17). Paul was full of passion for God and for people (heart). 
He was a deep thinker and understood the worldview of the Greeks (head). And, he engaged in 
ministry with unbelievers through apologetic argumentation, testimony, and dialogue (hand). 
 

I believe that we should carefully evaluate our personal and ecclesiological spirituality. Are we 
out of balance? Are we a heart, head, or hand Christian? Are we a heart, head, or hand church? 
How does our spirituality impact ministry and congregational life? How can we personally and 
corporately integrate the three spiritual dimensions?  
 
“Love the Lord your God with all your heart and with all your soul and with all your mind and with 
all your strength.”  
 
Balanced, biblical spirituality is to think, desire, and behave on God’s terms and for his glory and 
the good of mankind.  
 


